



COVID-19 Attack on the World's Tourism Industry

Matina Ghasemi¹, Edris Hasanpoor^{2*}

¹ Business and Economics Department, Girne American University, Northern Cyprus, Turkey

² Department of Healthcare Management, Research Center for Evidence-Based Health Management, Maragheh University of Medical Sciences, Maragheh, Iran

ARTICLE INFO

Article History:

Received: 24 Aug 2020

Revised: 30 Nov 2020

Accepted: 28 Feb 2021

***Corresponding Author:**

Edris Hasanpoor

Department of Healthcare Management, Research Center for Evidence-Based Health Management, Maragheh University of Medical Sciences, Maragheh, Iran.

Email:

edihasanpoor@gmail.com

Tel:

+98-9375504406

Citation

This paper should be cited as: Ghasemi M, Hasanpoor E. **COVID-19 Attack on the World's Tourism Industry.** Evidence Based Health Policy, Management & Economics. 2021; 5(1): 1-3.

Humanity faces a pandemic crisis every century. A new disease, the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19), was recognized in Wuhan, Hubei Province, China, in December 2019. With its quick spread inside and outside of China, during the succeeding months (1, 2), Covid-19 was announced a public health emergency of global concern by The World Health Organization (WHO), called Covid-19 pandemic (3). Almost all countries had confirmed cases, more than 2 million deaths, and a drastically growing number of suspected cases by April 21, 2020 (4).

Among the industries affected by Covid-19, tourism could be among the most affected ones. In Bali (an Indonesian island) the cancellation of 40,000 hotel reservations has been announced. In 2018, nearly 32 million tourists in China made up a quarter of the country's tourism industry revenue. The Covid-19 has shown how important China is to the global tourism industry. One hundred fifty million Chinese tourists spent about \$ 227 billion abroad in 2018. With this amount of money spent on tourism, Chinese tourists are the first in the world. According to a recent survey by the World Trade Association of 401 travel companies, 65 % of them cancelled their visits and plans due to the outbreak of the Covid-19 (5). SARS outbreak in 2003 reduced international tourist arrivals, causing between \$30 billion and \$50 billion loss. All flights in and out of China have been cancelled or airlines have significantly reduced the number of flights. Russia closed its land border to China and Hong Kong. While in 2019, China received 142 million inbound tourists, and the Chinese accounted for 134



million trips abroad and 5.5 billion domestic trips (6). Indeed 77 percent (three quarters) of Hawaii's GDP relies on tourism industry (7).

Choice Hotels International, had a net income of approximately 222.88 million U.S. dollars in 2019, but they are cancelling most of their reservations. Tourism Minister of South Africa announced that despite the very few cases, their tourism industry has already endured serious losses (8). The airline industry had demanded \$50 billion in the form of grants, loans and tax relief through Airlines for America, to survive the recession (9). Covid-19 could cause a loss of 4 million jobs in hotel industry. Already, the hotels are losing \$1.4 billion every week, due to the impact of virus on travel (10). Hong Kong, Thailand and Cambodia rely on money spent by tourists for more than 10 % of their GDP, and the Chinese are their primary tourists (5). The Chinese hotel market occupancy in 23–26 January was 71 % lower than that of last year (11). The outbreak had adverse effects on travel and tourism industries quickly. It was expected that global airlines lose \$4-5 billion in revenues in the first quarter of 2020, as a result of flight cancellations. Pilgrims to Saudi Arabia has also been banned temporarily, and visas from countries with confirmed cases were suspended (12).

According to a Joint Statement that involves both the World Tourism Organization (UNWTO) and WHO, both organizations are committed to work together because of the current outbreak of the Covid-19. Actually, it is a public health emergency, and in order to stop the spread of Covid-19, WHO emphasizes canceling all the travels. All the sections involved in the tourism sector are obligated to put tourists' health and well-being at the first priority (13). At least 20-30 % of international tourism arrivals could fall in 2020 compared with 2019. The latest news published by UNWTO presented its assessment regarding the impact of Covid-19 on international tourism. All of these concerns are due to the uncertain nature of Covid-19. The mentioned fall of between 20-30 % declines means losing

two-third of the benefit generated in 2019. Hence, most international tourism receipts could be just 330-450\$ billion. By relying on the strong effect of positive word of mouth in sectors active in tourism, it would be hard to recover it. It means between 5 to 7 years of effort spent on positive word of mouth gone because of Covid-19 presence. The tourism sector has the hardest hit of all the other sectors, but it also has the responsibility of helping the WHO to mitigate the negative effects of Covid-19. Millions of employees would lose their job in the tourism sector as it is a broad sector. Indeed the majority of businesses in this industry are small- and medium-sized enterprises that have a fundamental role in the employment of a variety of people from different gender, age, and nationality around the world and nowadays most of them have a fear of losing their job (14).

International tourism contributes significantly to the growth of national income, employment, and the earning of foreign exchange in many developing and industrialized economies. As the prevalence of COVID-19 results into enormous loss to many sectors including the tourism industry, it is found that this will results into the extensive loss to countries GDP and to recover these losses, proper treatments should be taken by the government so that in future these kinds of unpredicted situation can be tackled down.

Many developing and industrialized economies rely on international tourism for higher national income, employment, and foreign exchange earnings.

As always, the world will recover from the COVID-19 outbreak. However, many may decide to delay traveling until a vaccine becomes available, particularly those from vulnerable populations. Others may settle for cheaper vacations to save money or cancel travel altogether due to lower household income and wealth. Long-distance travel may continue to be perceived as potentially dangerous by others, while many would find destinations less attractive, due to restrictions on large gatherings, e.g., big conventions.



Key words

Tourism, Medical tourism, Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19), Tourism industry.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank the Research Center for Evidence-Based Health Management at Maragheh University of Medical Sciences and Girne American University for their support.

References

1. Guan W-j, Ni Z-y, Hu Y, Liang W-h, Ou C-q, He J-x, et al. Clinical characteristics of coronavirus disease 2019 in China. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2020.
2. Wu JT, Leung K, Leung GM. Nowcasting and forecasting the potential domestic and international spread of the 2019-nCoV outbreak originating in Wuhan, China: a modelling study. *The Lancet*. 2020; 395(10225): 689-97.
3. Wong J, Goh QY, Tan Z, Lie SA, Tay YC, Ng SY, et al. Preparing for a COVID-19 pandemic: a review of operating room outbreak response measures in a large tertiary hospital in Singapore. *Canadian Journal of Anesthesia/Journal canadien d'anesthésie*. 2020: 1-14.
4. WHO. Coronavirus disease (COVID-2019) situation reports. Available from URL: <https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novelcoronavirus-2019/situation-reports/>. 2020.
5. Analytica O. Coronavirus will hit tourism-driven economies' growth. *Emerald Expert Briefings*. 2020(oxan-ga).
6. WEF. World Economic Forum. Available from URL: <https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/02/the-coronavirus-will-hit-the-tourism-and-travel-sector-hard/> 2020.
7. La Croix S, Brown T. How to Control Hawaii's Coronavirus Epidemic and Bring Back the Economy: The Next Steps. 2020.
8. SAGNA. South African Government News Agency. Available from URL: <https://www.sanews.gov.za/south-africa/coronavirus-affecting-tourism-industry>. 2020.
9. Gangitano A. Available from URL: <https://thehill.com/business-a-lobbying/business-a-lobbying/488411-casino-industry-estimates-21b-in-economic-losses-from>. 2020.
10. Axios. Available from URL: <https://www.axios.com/hotel-industry-lose-4-million-jobs-coronavirus-7cae41a2-ebc0-4ddd-ae00-e92cff4abafc.html>. 2020.
11. Baker T. Chinese hotels seeing steep declines from coronavirus. Available from URL: <http://hotelnewsnow.com/Articles/300132/Chinese-hotels-seeing-steepdeclines-from-coronavirus>. 2020.
12. Khan N, Naushad M, Fahad S, Faisal S, Muhammad A. COVID-2019 and World Economy. *COVID-2019 AND WORLD ECONOMY*. 2020.
13. WHO. Available from URL: <https://www.who.int/news-room/detail/27-02-2020-a-joint-statement-on-tourism-and-covid-19---unwto-and-who-call-for-responsibility-and-coordination>. 2020.
14. UNWTO. Available from URL: <https://necstour.eu/publications/unwto-international-tourist-arrivals>. 2020.